
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

Minutes of a MEETING of the Parish Council will be held on Thursday, August 3, 2023 at the Village Hall, Offord Cluny commencing at 7.30pm 

M I N U T E S
Present:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Young, Savage, Beckett, Moorbey & Sim

Attending:
Cllr Debbie Mickelburgh(HDC), Cllr Ken Billington(CCC), Samantha Webb, 

Lesley 
Brookes, Steve & Beccy Iddon, David Meeks & Clerk
2023/3246
Apologies for Absence


None
2023/3247
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


David Meeks asked about the overgrown Millennium Green.  Cllr Gatward 

confirmed that this was in hand and that he would be meeting contractors at 

the weekend to discuss.  Mr Meeks also spoke about the spraying of weeds 

on the public footpath and the CCTV cameras that had been erected.  He was 

informed that the footpaths were the responsibility of the County Council 

and directed him to Cllr Billlington.  It was not known whether or not the 


CCTV cameras were legal but established during the meeting that they were.
2023/3248
Co-Option of Councillors



Samantha Webb and Lesley Brookes addressed Council separately.  Each 


explained a little about their backgrounds, why they wanted to become 


Councillors and what each felt they could bring.  The Chairman explained the 

procedure later in the meeting and thanked them for attending.
2023/3249
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None

2023/3250
To Approve the Minutes of the meeting held on


July 6, 2023


Approved as an accurate record
2023/3251
Matters Arising from Minutes dated July 6 (information 




only)


None

2023/3252
District & County Councillor Reports


Cllr Mickelburgh presented her report (reproduced below).  She was asked 

about the reported strike of HDC staff and confirmed that negotiations were 

continuing, that the union involved only represented 10% of the 



workforce and that HDC would be able to cover any shortfall from other 


areas.  She also said that HDC planners were busy looking at the various sites 

put forward in the Call for Sites element of the Local Plan update.  She 


informed Council that the process of determining which were viable was 


likely to take 18 months but that an interactive map of all the sites would be 

available soon. She also mentioned that the decision to implement the 


charge for the Green Bins had not been ratified by the Overview & Scrutiny 

Committee largely due to a lack of consultation and that it had been referred 

back to Cabinet to look at it again.



District Councillor Report July 2023
In July’s Council Meeting, Cllr Conboy gave the ‘State of the District’ report which highlighted the successes of the last year against our five key objectives:

1. Tackling climate change and caring for the environment

2. Enhancing employment opportunities and supporting businesses

3. Supporting the needs of the residents

4. Improving the housing situation

5. Strengthening our communities

Tackling Climate Change and Caring for the Environment

· A climate Crisis and Ecological Emergency was formerly recognised at the full council meeting in February alongside the council adopting a Climate Strategy and Action Plan.

· Less than one in every 22,000bins was missed last year which is 21% lower than the previous year.

· Our Alternative Land Management scheme has identified 231 areas within the district that have been set aside for insects, birds and mammals to flourish.

· We have supported Groundworks with their Green Recovery Project to provide skills to Job Seekers in conservation, grounds maintenance and horticulture.

· We have removed 924 fly tips, collected 1,062 tonnes of litter and emptied 61,984 litter bins to ensure our district stay clean and green.    

Enhancing Employment Opportunities and Supporting Businesses

· Launched the new ‘Invest in Huntingdonshire’ website and ‘Made in Huntingdonshire’ campaign.

· We have worked with Connected Cambridgeshire to continue improving connectivity across our communities.

Supporting the Needs of Residents

· Around 9.5m paid to over 61,000 households in the district to assist with the rise in utility bills.

· 48,430 attendances at the One Leisure Active Lifestyles programmes, up by 21% on last year.

· 1,299,902 One leisure admissions.  The number of attendances at One Leisure increased by 20%.

Improving the Housing Situation

· Major planning applications are being processed in time and now sits at 87% compared to 81% in 2021/2. 

· Household applications are being processed in time now is 91% compared to 81% in 2021/2.

· 456 new affordable homes delivered.  This is 46% higher than last year and exceeds the numbers recorded in 2020/1 (311).

· Two Community Infrastructure Levy funding rounds were held this year amounting to £7,215,929.20.

· 750k CIL funding allocated to support the new headquarters of Alconbury Weald MAGPAS.

Strengthening our communities

· As part of our Health and Inequalities Project we have worked closely with 15 Recognised Organisations to develop 55 new community-based prevention activities with over 1,000 attendances. 

· Over 40 Warm Spaces were set up across the district with £7,170 awarded to applicants between October and March. 

· Supported Ukrainian refugees who have moved to the district through the Homes for Ukraine scheme.

New CEO for Huntingdonshire District Council

Michelle Sacks has been confirmed as the Council’s new Chief Executive Officer.  She has 27 years of experience of working withing local government and is recognised for her regeneration and placemaking skills.  She will take over from our Corporate Direct of People, Oliver Morley who took the position on in an interim basis. 

Local Plan Update

The Call for Sites has generated over 300 applications across the district which will now be assessed against the Land Availability Assessment.  An interactive map detailing the location of the call for sites locations will be available in the coming months.

Council Tax Support Scheme Survey

As part of our priorities in our Corporate Plan, we committed to review the Council’s Council Tax Support Scheme.  The scheme supports working age applicants and currently can provide an 80% reduction in Council Tax, it is proposed that those residents in most need could have up a 100% reduction.

It is a legal requirement to consult on any proposed changes to the scheme and we’re asking you to take part in this consultation to find out what you think about our proposed changes.

A new Council Tax Support Scheme for Huntingdonshire District Council : Huntingdonshire District Council - Council Tax Support Scheme 2024/25 Consultation (smartsurvey.co.uk)
Public Consultation – Dog Control Public Space Protection Order

HDC is renewing the PSPO for Dog Control following increased service requests in relation to dog control.  Residents have an opportunity to have their say on the future of PSPO Dog Control across the district so that we can ensure everyone feels safe and welcome around Huntingdonshire.

Have your say here: 

Public Space Protection Order: Dog Control Public Consultation - Huntingdonshire.gov.uk
Responses need to be made by Monday 28 August 2023.

Meet Your Councillor Sessions

We understand that sometimes it is easier to talk to someone face to face, rather than send an email or make a phone call.  To help, we have scheduled some dates where residents can come and meet their District and County councillors face to face.  

Saturday 2nd September 14.30 - 15.30 Hemingford Abbots Village Hall

Saturday 7th October 14.30-15.30 Judith’s Field, Godmanchester

Saturday 4th November 14.30-15.30 Offord Village Hall

As always, we work for you year-round. Should you need us, please contact us on: 

Debbie Mickelburgh debbie.mickelburgh@huntingdonshire.gov.uk    07537 121365 

Brett Mickelburgh
brett.mickelburgh@huntingdonshire.gov.uk 
07441 392492 

Sarah Conboy            sarah.conboy@huntingdonshire.gov.uk 
01480 414900


Cllr Billington spoke about the developments at Hinchingbrooke Park and 


their ongoing plans and urged everyone to visit the pavilion and look at the 

display. He mentioned that the County Council Highways department was 

still dealing with a huge number of potholes and Cllr Young reminded him 

that Offords were still waiting for the repairs to be carried out in Station 


Lane together with the reinstatement of the yellow lines as the situation was 

dangerous.  Cllr Billington said he would chase this up and report back.

The Chairman thanked them both for attending.



2023/3253
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


3253.1

To approve the monthly accounts.




The Accounts information circulated to all was approved as an 



accurate record.






3253.2

To approve the balance sheet.




The Balance Sheet was approved and signed.
2023/3254
To approve the following payments and sign the cheques.


The following payments were approved and cheques signed.

102475
Offord Village Hall

Hall Hire


£116.00
102476
Toilets +


Summer Sports add.hire
£42.60
102477
Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary



£416.22
102478
HMRC



Tax & N.I.


£63.18

2023/3255
Broadband (update if available)


Notice had been given that Gigaclear were arriving in the Offords imminently 

and Cllrs were concerned that the problems experienced by other councils 

were not repeated in The Offords.  Cllr Sim mentioned the traffic control in 

Orchard Way would cause issues with 4 roads leading into it and a question 

was raised about bring the connection from Buckden and Network Rail.  The 

Clerk was asked to raise these issues with Gigclear.
2023/3256
Flooding (update if available)


Following an email from a resident raising concerns about the Network Rail 

drainage ditches the Clerk was asked to contact Kathryn Reading and 


forward the concerns.  The Chairman would respond to the resident. It was 

noted that children continued to build dams but these were not stopping the 

flow of the brook on the MG.  Arrangements were being made for the brook 

to be cleared again in October and a quotation would be received following a 

meeting on site with Cllr Gatward.
2023/3257
Leisure & Amenities



3257.1

Millennium Green Pond 





The works as per the survey would be accepted and once the 



contractor recovered from his operation works would 




commence in stages.


3257.2

Millennium Green Rabbit Control





Following the site visit a contractor would carry out the works 



in the Autumn. In the meantime the large holes around the 



small children’s play area and the picnic tables would be filled 



in.


3257.3

Asset Register Surveys – to set dates.




Surveys are to be carried out on September 4 and 5.


3257.4

Maintenance of County Council owned trees





Cllr Gatward was still putting together the list.  Once this was 



completed the Clerk would contact Cambs CC to ask for works 



to be done.





Lists of Parish Council tree and hedge works to be carried out 



would be supplied to the Clerk in order to obtain quotes for 



this year and future budgets.








                                       


2023/3258
Planning


No applications received.


2023/3259
Chairman’s Report


The Chairman informed the meeting that he had attended the EW Rail 


presentation in Cambridge but that unfortunately there wasn’t anyone 


present to answer his questions. He was also planning on attending the 


Climate Change Conference on November 17
2023/3260
Councillor Reports
Cllr Young:
Informed the meeting that the overgrown willows on the Mill Bridge were 

now creating even more of a hazard. The email from Buckden’s Clerk was 


discussed and it was felt that a pro-rata amount should be offered rather 


than Offords PC paying half as regardless of whether or not an owner could 

be found the land was in Buckden Parish and not Offords.  Clerk to contact 

with suggestion of payment of 1/3rd to 2/3rds.
Cllr Dawson:
Asked if the Clerk could chase up the relocation of the Defibrillator.

Cllr Beckett:
Confirmed he will take a look at the Parish Online content.

Cllr Savage:
Informed members that it looked as though a permanent gate was going to 

be erected by the entrance to the A14 pond where the large sacks were in 

place as she had seen a contractor’s van there.
2023/3261
Closure of Meeting to Press and Public



To Resolve to close the meeting to the Press and Public as publicity could 

be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of 

the business to be transacted. 



The meeting was closed at 8.40pm and all members of the public left.



Councillors discussed the two candidates and were unanimous in their 


decision that both would be very welcome additions to Council.  The Clerk 

was asked to inform them. The Clerk was asked to put the information in the 

next issue of Out & About and inform residents that one vacancy remained.
2023/3662
Re-open Meeting



The meeting was re-opened at 8.50pm
2023/3263
Any Urgent Business

In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2023/3264
The meeting closed at 8.53pm and next meeting date confirmed as 


Thursday September 7th ,2023, at 7.30pm in the Village Hall, Offord Cluny 
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